 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen, Highway and Cemetery Commissioners
Tuesday, June 20, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex, 71 West Main Street, Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 7/10/2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting at 6:40pm. In attendance were the Honorable Mark Landry, Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz, Honorable Steven Sullivan, and Honorable John Marsi.   Also present was Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator, and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary arrived at 6:35pm.  
Reorganization of Board: 

Tabled Reorganization of Board. until the next meeting. 

2. Town Administrator’s Report/Budget Impace Memos from Police, Fire, Highway. 
Mr. Ruda stated that due to the failed override on June 12, 2023 the FY24 school budget is considered to be rejected.  On June 14, 2023, the School Committee approved a revised budget that increased the Dudley assessment by an additional $867,525.00 to $10,937,991.00 and transmitted the same to the Town on June 15th.  The new assessment amount creates an additional $867,525.00 deficit in the proposed, non-contingent appropriation of $9,641,304.00 that was voted at the Annual Town Meeting.  The Town has 45 days from June 15, 2023, to hold another Special Town Meeting to vote on the revised budget.  If the town does not hold a second town meeting within 45 days, the revised budget is deemed to have been approved.  On thing for sure, if a special town meeting is called and fails to appropriate the amount of the revised assessment from the district, it will have disapproved of the budget and the district has the option of calling a Super town meeting, a joint meeting with Dudley and Charlton to vote on the revised budget.  Similarly, if the Special Town meeting moves to appropriate a reduced amount from the revised assessment from the district, it will have disapproved of the budget, and the district has the option of calling a super tow meeting.  If this happens and the revised budget is approved by a majority of the voters at that meeting, the Town will be required to fund the amount assessed by the District.  If the town opts not to call a Special Town Meeting withing 45 days, and the new school assessment amount is therefore deemed approved, this will result in a deficit in the overall budget.  We will need to make the necessary adjustments to the budget at another Special Town meeting, such as at the October Special Town Meeting, we will need to balance the budget before the Department of Revenue approves our tax rate.  The Town could also call another Special election to consider another override.  Given the timing necessary to call for the election unless that decision is made in the very near future, we will not know the results of the override until after the 45 day time window for the town to call a Special Town Meeting has passed.  The Board needs 35 days to vote on a new override ballot question and transmit it to the Town Clerk.  With the failure of the override, the requested amount of $1,674,514 and the additional $867,525 voted and approved by the school committee to revised district budget, the town is short $2,542,039 in revenue to budget for level services.  He requested the Bord to determine how they would like him to proceed.   Steven Sullivan asked that since we have a reduction of $1.6 that didn’t pass, how many years does this set us back?  Mr. Ruda stated that with the $1.6 along with the $867,525 in additional funds to the school it would set us back to the budget amount in 2016.  John Marsi stated that the people spoke and what we are going to hear tonight from our department heads will be that life is going to change in Dudley.  Chief Karlowicz stated that the number will reflect that his department will go backwards.  Services will decline significantly and will be felt by all.  People say they want more cuts but it is barebones now.  Kerry Cyganiewicz stated that we had two overrides, they both failed.  Talk about shortfalls and what we need to cut.  At this time Police Fire and Highway will be discussing their budgets with the remaining departments on June 26th.  
Chief Kochanowski – Dudley Fire – As a result of the failure of the overrides his department will be operating on a 10% reduction from the last fiscal year.  It will not provide for cancer screenings, opening the beach for the summer too. The call firefighter salaries have been reduced and they pretty much now on a volunteer basis,  only getting paid minimal if they come back for calls.  Overtime has been reduced by $25,000 and on some shirts, I only have two people, so if one is out, the fire department will be closed because one person cannot staff an ambulance, or overtime will be limited.  Furthermore,  emergency management ambulance licenses and certifications will be eliminated, fire expense, second ambulance and EMS expenses have been reduced, some down to zero.  This may jeopardize EMS services as some of these payments are state mandates to keep the ambulance licenses and operations.  All per diem employees will be let go.  Meaning I will not have 24/7 coverage for the ambulance anymore as the per diems make up some of my on-duty crews during a portion of the week.  This means shutting down and relying on mutual aid which results in longer response times and less ambulance revenue to the town as well will be giving away calls to other communities.  The lay-off of two full time employees, meaning we will be at minimum staffing of two without the ability to backfill if one is out.  Meaning the fire station will close its doors due to lack of staffing.  Any call that requires fire response will go unanswered.  We will get mutual aid occasionally, but other towns are not equipped to provide a replacement service and will stop responding.  This is not a scare tactic, this is reality.  All of the towns in Southern Worcester County have higher tax rates that can support services, and they are expanding their town services and additional personnel to meet demand.  Dudley has a $10.16 per thousand tax rate and can not keep pace with demand.  He feels the town peoples’ insurance rates will rise and house values will plumet as infrastructure erodes.  This is a harsh reality.  
Chief Karlowicz – Dudley Police – Chief Karlowicz stated $1,764,104 was budgeted in 2023; $1,837,668 was proposed for 2024 but now he had to reduce it to $1,609,793.  With that amount his department will not be able to function on the same level of services starting July 1st and will get worse as the year progresses.  Direct impacts from this budget:  Layoff of the administrative assistant as of July 25th.  Our Admin Assistant handles payroll, billing, invoicing, records requests, and other duties.  She is the one you see when you come to the police department.  Without her we will have to pull officers off the street to help at the desk.  The layoff of two officers and funding these position for half a year is detrimental.  Police officers keep our streets and town safe,  eliminated or reduce the number of hours for school officer position. Officer Megas is highly regarded at the school.  He handles so many issues and losing his position would be detrimental to the students and facility alike.  Not filling in the detective position, eliminating the reserve officer shifts, desk coverage, community policing events (unless they want to volunteer), All of these would suspend any progress that we have made with the Massachusetts Police Accreditation Commission (MPAC).  Finally, his department will be a reactive department.  Lately the town has been involved with shootings in the area, a recent request for mutual aid in Southbridge for a large riot/fight and a recent fatality with a car accident.  His department will be going backwards. 
Jeff Murray – Dudley Highway – With a reduction of his budget the highway department will be losing staff.  The Foreman position will be eliminated.  This will now be his responsibility and require more field involvement.  Also will be losing a truck driver/laborer position that will not be filled due to a retirement, one truck driver/laborer position that was lost to the water/sewer department, continuation of an unfilled position of a highway laborer that transferred to the sewer department, continuation of an unfilled position of Building and Grounds department.  That leaves three employees and the building and grounds coordinator.  Unfunded services will be contracted services for dangerous tree removal, traffic paint, sign replacements, elimination of line item for hardtop, reductions in equipment budget, reductions to general expenses budget, reduction to gas and diesel budget.  H snow and ice has become barely adequate and if we have a harsh winter people will need to be patient when it comes to getting their streets plowed and treated.    
Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to accept the Town Administrator’s report and include his memo and acknowledge receipt of the fire, police and highway memos.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 
3. New Business:
Discussion on Additional Cuts.  Discussion Priority Funding – Mr. Ruda stated public safety is number one and the members of the Board’s priority.  There are still a lot of cuts to be discussed.  There will be a hiring freeze for all departments, and we will need to have discussions with the unions.  The library budget has been eliminated along with mandates for MS4 (stormwater), dams and the landfill.  We need to get more revenue; Stevens Mill will help.  Nichols College has given the town some contributions, but they are not consistent, and they are not required to pay a dime. 
4.  Board Member Comments:

Mark Landry stated that we need to level service public safety.  We can’t look outside and funds items such as the playground etc.  Businesses will not move into Dudley without public safety, and this will affect us in more ways than we can imagine.  

Kerry Cyganiewicz stated that he loves his town.  But everyone needs to look at what kind of community they want to live in.  There is a value in everything.  The residents need to answer these questions and get involved with our local government by volunteering.  

John Marsi stated that this meeting was the worst he has ever sat through.  He is proud of our town but has concerns on what the future will be for Dudley.  

5.   Adjournment:

Steven Sullivan adjourned at 7:40pm and stated that the Board will be convening into Executive Session under MGL Chapter 30A section 21(a)(3) – To discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigating position of the public body and the chair so declares.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded. 
Roll Call Vote:

Jason Johnson, Aye

John Marsi, Aye

Kerry Cyganiewicz, Aye

Steven Sullivan, Aye

Mark Landry, Aye

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:
        Memos from Highway, Police, Fire

        TA Report        

